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INTRODUCTION

Over the past ten years since Namibia achieved its Independence, certain 
national functions have become burning issues almost our people.

As a result of the continued neglect and deterioration of these functions, 
namely Education, Health Care and Social Services, the redistribution of land 
and resettlement of the landless, and the country's economy, the DTA of Namibia 
decided to discuss ways and means of improving on the present government's track
record of our party were to be elected in the coming National Assembly and 
Presidential elections.

What follows is the result of the deliberations on these topics at a Congress of
the DTA of Namibia held in Windhoek at the beginning of June 1999.

This is the party's policy on Education, Health and Social Services, Land and 
Resettlement and the Economy.

the party's policy regarding all the other government functions remain unchanged
and may be obtained from the party's Head Office, situated at 28 Trift Street, 
Windhoek, telephone 238530.

1. EDUCATION

The DTA of Namibia has expressed its concern about the deterioration of 
education standards in Namibia since the introduction of the new education 
system in 1991.

This was not because the party was against change in education: in the contrary,
we wholeheartedly supported the establishment of a Commission of Inquiry into 
education threat brought out comprehensive report before Independence.

However, we were convinced in 1991, and remain so, that changes in education 
must be introduced gradually and only after very careful consideration of not 
only the needs of Namibia's school-going population, present and future, but 
also of the existing situation on the ground.

We are convinced that a number of drastic steps need to be taken as a matter of 
urgency.

There are a number of basic problems that must be corrected - only then will it 
be possible to solve the rest.

Identifying the basic problems

1. The collapse of education in Namibia started because the Ministry decided to 
scrap the whole Cape Education system at once and replace it with the system it 
had worked out in exile.

It is clear that the government's advisers on education failed to take into 
consideration the situation on the ground in Namibia, namely:

1.1 Badly trained teachers from the colonial period who of necessity produced 
badly educated children, which became a vicious circle that had to be broken.

1.2 Poorly equipped schools: this does not mean that pupils will be better 
educated if they are taught in modern, well-equipped classrooms by badly trained
teachers!

But access to relevant study material in the form of books and magazines, is 
essential.

1.3 A collapse in discipline and trust in the education system as a result of 
the political struggle for Independence.
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1.4 The fact that most teachers were not competent enough in English to teach 
effectively in that medium, even if textbooks were available.

1.5 The fact that pupils were not competent enough in English to understand what
they were being taught, even if the teachers were competent in the language.

Thus not even putting them into former White schools could improve their 
situation - in fact, it was bound to make it worse.

1.6 The fact that pre-primary classes, the one place where this language 
disadvantage as well as other required skills for effective education could have
been corrected, were summarily scrapped.

2. What is needed at this point is a return to the basics.

Two questions need to be asked and answered if we are to get back to basics:

2.1 What is the objective of an education system?

2.2 what are the minimum requirements to achieve that objective?

2.2.1 The objective of an education system: Simply put, it is to provide 
children between the ages of 7 and 16 years with the necessary information, 
self-discipline and confidence to enable them to contribute to (Namibia's) 
society and create for themselves the life they would like to live.

2.2.2 The minimum requirements:

2.2.2.1 A safe, quiet environment

2.2.2.2 Well-trained teachers

2.2.2.3 The necessary writing materials

2.2.2.4 The necessary learning materials (textbooks)

2.2.2.5 The ability for teachers to be understood by their pupils, and the 
ability for pupils to understand what they are being taught.

This entails a certain language skill.

3. The teachers.

A person with Grade 8, 10 or even 12 cannot be "upgraded" by means of in-service
training through workshops or courses lasting from one to six weeks.

They need to be intensively trained over a period of years, at a proper teaching
institution.

3.1 Those who are 50 years and older must be given the option to take early 
retirement.

3.2 those who are younger than 50 must be required to "go back to school" 
themselves.

3.3 Countries like the US and Britain, who have taken an interest in providing 
aid for education, must by now realise that the wrong route has been followed 
thus far.

They should be requested to provide funds to pay the salaries of properly 
qualified teachers from outside Namibia to work in our schools for a contract 
period of say, three years.

3.4 During that contract period, unqualified Namibian teachers must be withdrawn
from the schools and attend a teaching institution for the period required to 
effectively upgrade their qualification, thereby solving for one and for all the
problem of teachers who are unable to deliver the goods in our schools.
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These teachers must be withdrawn from the schools and attend a teaching 
institution for the period required to effectively upgrade their qualifications,
thereby solving for once and for all the problem of teachers who are unable to 
deliver the goods in our schools.

These teachers must continue to receive their salaries and benefits from the 
government while studying.

Summary of proposals:

1. Address the basic issues that are at the root of providing effective 
education - leave the rest until later.

2. Re-introduce pre-primary education at every primary schools as a matter of 
urgency - build the necessary classrooms.

3. Launch a campaign in secondary schools to persuade Grade 12 pupils to train 
as pre-primary teachers.

4. Ensure that such training is available at teachers' training colleges.

5. Approach foreign donors for funding to employ expatriate qualified teachers 
on contracts to take the place of un- or under-qualified Namibian teachers.

6. Send the un- and under-qualified teachers back to college or university for 
the necessary training, while continuing to pay their salaries and other 
benefits such as medical aid and pension.

7. Ensure that the teachers's training curricula are relevant to the 
requirements of the pupils.

8. Subsidise writing material for pupils.

9. Make enough funds available to provide textbooks and other learning / 
teaching materials available.

10. Reintroduce testing at the end of every grade to qualify for promotion to 
the following grade.

11. Raise the standard of the Grade 10 exam to make it relevant to the standard 
required for Grade 11 and 12.

12. Reintroduce the Grade 11 exam to qualify for promotion Grade 12.

13. Intrdocue an exam to "steam" pupils after Grade 6 towards more practical 
courses and vocational training.

14. Launch an intensive information programme in all schools to encourage pupils
to opt for vocational training instead of academic studies.

15. Investigate effective administrative personnel use in the Ministry of 
Education and scale down the number of staff at Head Office.

16. Consolidate the two existing Ministries into one effective Ministry of 
Education.

2. HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES

In order to establish an efficient and user-friendly health care and social 
service system for Namibia, the DTA will draw up a Master Plan with the help of 
experts in these fields to restructure and decentralise Namibia's health system.

This Master Plan will include the following:

- The DTA considers our senior citizens to be a high priority and therefore they
will receive a liveable pension that keeps tread with the inflation rate.
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- This pension will be paid out on a regular monthly basis and in a manner that 
will be easy and safer for the pensioners.

- Free medical care will be provided for pensioners.

- Existing hospitals and clinics will be upgraded.

- sufficient supplies of drugs and other medicines, as well as properly trained 
doctors and nurses will be available at hospitals and clinics.

- Health care will be made more accessible at hospitals and clinics to cancel 
our the present bottlenecks that force patients to wait for treatment.

- A nutritious diet will be introduced for patients in hospitals.

- A feeding scheme for Namibian children up to the age of seven will be 
introduced.

- Pay for overtime and weekends worked will be paid promptly to nursing staff.

- Transport for health workers will be reinstated.

- Promotion of health workers will be done only on qualifications and merit.

- Effective ambulance and emergency services will be restored countrywide.

- Existing equipment will be maintained, and where this is economically not 
viable, agreements will be entered into with neighbouring countries to provide 
such services.

- Only drugs that meet international standards will be used in Namibia.

- An effective campaign to combat the spread of HIV-AIDS and malaria and other 
highly infectious diseases.

- More effective health care will be introduced in the rural areas.

- A more affordable hospital admittance tariff will be introduced.

3. LAND REDISTRIBUTION

- The DTA supports the Constitution of Namibia, which states that land can only 
be obtained by means of a willing seller willing buyer system and only in the 
national interest can land be expropriated.

- Resettlement must be on a sustainable basis both economically and 
environmentally.

This means, inter alia, that communal land must be divided into economic units 
and overall productivity must be improved.

- Security of tenure must be assured and the best way to achieve this would be 
to grant ownership.

- As many people as possible must benefit from a resettlement scheme.

- When land is bought for resettlement preference must be given to those groups 
that lost traditional land during the colonial period.

- The DTA recognises that the traditional leaders are the custodians of communal
land and must play an important role when such land is allocated.

- A settlement fund will be created.

- There must be only one Ministry of Land, Resettlement and Agriculture.

- Resettlement must be decentralised.
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- Foreigners who do not use their land productively must be addressed and will 
only be allowed to buy land in exceptional circumstances.

- A Drought Fund will be established to counteract the vagaries of the climate.

How will the DTA achieve this?

- Determine the need - how many families, how many animals need resettlement.

This will incorporate land for social and development needs and economic 
development.

- Determine the land available for resettlement.

This will indicate the area needed for settlement.

- Decide on resettlement schemes to suit the various needs.

- Determine the cost per scheme, per family and per animal.

- Determine the settlement tempo - all would-be settlers cannot be accommodated 
simultaneously.

This will be made public so that everyone will know when a particular settler 
can expect to be resettled.

In this way the DTA can be held accountable by the people of Namibia and the 
implementation of its plans and policy measured.

- Organise financial resources.

This will be done by the settlement fund which will be a revolving fund 
consisting of own and international capital.

The role of AgriBank must be investigated and it must be decided whether it 
should perform a development function or a resettlement function.

For resettlement purposes the interest rate must not exceed 4% over a period of 
net less than 25 years.

Where a farm is made available for resettlement purposes, the difference between
the market price and the assessed value will be subsidised by the government.

- Ensure that support structures such as the necessary training, extension 
services, financing, marketing etc are in put in place.

A prior knowledge of farming is essential.

Settlement will be undertaken on a test basis, based on financial and 
environmental criteria, before ownership after five years is granted.

Full time occupation of the land by the settler will be a condition.

4 THE ECONOMY

The main aim of a government's economic policy should be to close the gap 
between the large poor section of the population and the small rich section.

If this process is not achieved, dissatisfaction will continue and may even lead
to civil unrest.

The process of nation building will also be seriously retarded and the 
underlying reasons for escalating crime will become increasingly difficult to 
counteract.

To achieve this aim, the DTA will address the following issues as part of its 
economic policy if it comes to power:
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- Proper control over government spending will be introduced by enforcing the 
existing checks and balances.

- Ministers will be held responsible for unauthorised expenditure.

- Ministers will be held responsible for the parastatals under their control and
will be held accountable if a parastatal is allowed to build up large debts.

- Less money will be spent on foreign consultants and local expertise with 
knowledge of Namibian conditions will be used to develop the economy.

- The DTA will have a Cabinet of not more than 12 Ministers.

- With regard to Ministries providing social services like Health and Education,
less money will be spent on the administration and more on the primary function 
of these Ministries.

- To help the poorest of the poor the DTA will immediately increase the old age 
pension.

This is seen as an investment in Namibia's economy.

- To address the problem of unemployment, the DTA will get rid of all non-line 
functions of the government (eg AmCom) and sell such businesses to the local 
population with emphasis on Black empowerment.

- About 50% of the shares in the AmCom businesses will be transferred free of 
charge to the employees, while the rest will be sold to the local population at 
affordable prices or on a deferred payment basis, again with emphasis on Black 
empowerment.

- It is the DTA's policy to make Namibia less dependent on imports.

The DTA will launch an investigation to determine what items are imported and 
this will be made public so that young entrepreneurs can become involved in 
erecting new factories and industries.

In order to speed up this process, the DTA will emphasize vocational training, 
and introduce a curriculum for entrepreneurial training to empower young Black 
business people in business administration and entrepreneurship.

- With regard to parastatals that are monopolies (eg NamWater, NamPower, 
Telecom, NamPost) the DTA introduce a system of price control through an 
independent price controller for the various industries to ensure that the price
increases of these essential services remain affordable and within inflation 
limits.

- In the case of bulk water supply it is the part's belief that this is a 
national function that cannot simply be commercialised.

A DTA government will therefore continue to provide government funds for the 
erection of large new water projects.

- The DTA will restructure the NDC so that it plays its proper role as a 
development corporation from which young Black entrepreneurs can borrow money 
over long periods at low interest rates, to enable them to implement approved 
business plans.

- Preference and incentives will be given to decentralised business ventures, eg
preferential interest rates, so that development in the rural areas can be 
speeded up.

- The DTA will establish a special revolving fun earmarked for the purchase of 
commercial farms.

This fund will be financed by foreign aid and various levies, eg on fuel.
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- The DTA will implement the recommendations of the O'Linn Report on the 
allocation of finishing and mining rights.

The Cabinet will have no say over such allocations - it will be done by an 
independent body.

- The DTA will not allow foreign contractors to move into industries where 
Namibia possesses its own know-hoe and manpower.

Allowing this has created unemployment for our own people and allowed certain 
industries to be taken over by foreigners, such as the building industry.

- The DTA will work greater cooperation within SADC to promote the tourism 
industry.

This will include such things as easier cross border movement, and an aggressive
marketing strategy. 
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